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PARISH CLERK: Sara Archer, 204 Monkton St, Monkton, Ramsgate, Kent CT12 4JN 
Tel:01843 821989    E: clerk@monktonparish.co.uk  

Minutes of the Parish Council Meeting held on 
30th November 2020 at 7:00pm via zoom.

Present	Parish Councillors   Gilly Brown [GB], Davina Ransom [DR], Chris Ransom [CR], Claire Beavis [CB], Steve Bennett [SB]

In Attendance	Sara Archer – Clerk, District Cllrs Reece Pugh & Trevor Roper, KCC Cllr Liz Hurst, PCSO Butterworth plus 8 members of the public.		
	

34/20-21	APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE
		District Cllr David Hart

35/20-21	DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST
		No interests were declared.  
		
		41/20-21 (a)
		KCC Cllr Hurst was invited to submit her report, as she was required to leave early in order to attend 		another meeting.
		KCC had been allocated funding of £4.5 million to assist those in need and the homeless with food 		vouchers during the festive period.  Contact could be made via Kent Together which is a helpline 			open 24/7.
		Knock and Check Scheme had been introduced which encouraged neighbours to safely check on 		each other.
		Supplied videophones to enable vulnerable people to be able to make visual contact with their 			families, Carers, GP Surgeries etc…known as the Cara Scheme. Over 90,000 minutes of calls have 		been used in recent weeks.
		KCC Plan Bee – to inspire and engage Kent residents in the plight of pollinators.
		Thanet are entering Tier 3, resident’s were encouraged to be vigilant and protect each other as much 		as possible. 
		Cllr Hurst wished everyone a Happy Christmas.
		
36/20-21	PUBLIC QUESTION TIME
		Members of the public were given the opportunity to raise any concerns/comments that would not be 		addressed during the main business of the agenda.
		- Mr Ian Smith was invited to speak and outlined his question to the Parish Council.  
Mr Smith explained he had conducted a survey of the village which had received 44 responses from 30 homes, all of which had stated they were opposed to the Coles Yard planning application as it currently stands.  Of these responses, 18 preferred no development at all and 26 would prefer a less dense development of 10 retirement homes and 10 smaller, one level properties to be allocated nearest to Seamark Close.
Mr Smith asked the Parish Council if they would honour their statement that they would take into account the collective view of the village and change their stance from supporting the development to objecting.

No other questions were raised.
		
37/20-21	MINUTES OF THE PREVIOUS MEETING
It was resolved to accept the minutes of the previous Virtual Parish Council meeting held on 28th September 2020 as a true record.  These were proposed by Cllr C Ransom and Seconded by Cllr Beavis and duly signed by the Chair.
		


38/20-21	CHAIRMAN’S REPORT
The Woodland Project led by Cllr Davina Ransom is now in progress and she was thanked for her vision and drive in seeing the project through.

Cllr Brown advised that the Parish Council would like to acknowledge everything Mr & Mrs Mitchell (Del and Pete) have done throughout the pandemic both in their central role in coordinating the village helpline, and for their work behind the scenes with the VE Day celebrations and other socially distanced village events that have taken place during the year. A suitable gift would be purchased and presented to them on behalf of the Village. 

Thanks were extended to Terry Marsh for organising the village Christmas Tree again this year and also to Gilly O’Neill for arranging the annual village advent windows trail, both bringing some much needed festive cheer to the village.

Concern had been raised regarding the poor internet connection in certain parts of the village. The Parish Council were making enquiries to assist with the issue.  

Cllr Brown was pleased to report that the complaint which had been made under the Code of Conduct to TDC Standards Committee regarding the Parish Council meeting in July had been dismissed.  A supportive and helpful letter from TDC’s Monitoring Officer had been received regarding the case.

In view of the many recent emails received regarding planning, Cllr Brown confirmed that the Parish Council would be publicising a simple guide on how the planning process works, the basis on which objections can be made and the role of a Parish Council in the process etc… to address the apparent misunderstanding surrounding the planning system.   It is accepted that planning is an emotive subject, however, it is important that villagers and the Parish Council work together as much as possible. 

Cllr Brown ended her report wishing everyone a peaceful, happy Christmas, and the very sincere hope that 2021 will see a world of greater normality return. 

39/20-21	FINANCIAL MATTERS
a)  Members resolved to approve the Schedule of Payments which had been previously circulated as below.  	This was proposed by Cllr G Brown and seconded by Cllr D Ransom.
		Ladywell Accountancy - PAYE Reporting	£75.00 
HMRC - PAYE	 				£56.20 
S. Archer - Clerks Salary & Expenses	  
Sunstone -CCTV Maintenance Contract	 	£1,528.81 
AU Roofing - Refurbishment of toilets Pavilion	£846.00 
D. Ransom - Repayment for tree planting	£20.48 
H. Gunton - Plants for memorial	 		£20.00 
Newsletter donation	 			£500.00 
RBL - Poppy Wreath	 			£17.00 
S. Archer - Clerks Salary & Expenses	  
S. Archer - Clerks Salary & Expenses	 
HMRC - PAYE	 				£94.60	
Receipts
Bank Interest	 £0.07 
Bank Interest	 £0.08 
TDC Precept	 £7,976.00 
MFC - Repayment for toilets	 £705.00 
Bank Interest	 £0.14	
 
	 	b) The banking reconciliations for September - November were approved.  
		This was proposed by Cllr D Ransom and seconded by Cllr Brown.
		c) The annual winter maintenance contract with FGS was noted and approved accordingly.
		This was proposed by Cllr Brown and seconded by Cllr Bennett.

40/20-21	PLANNING
		All applications and decisions available online via the TDC website.  
		
		F/TH/20/1254 – Plot 6b, Land West of Invicta Way, Monkton
		Erection of 9No Commercial units (use Class B2)
		Permission Granted

		L/TH/20/1378 & FH/TH/20/1377 – 76 Monkton Street, Monkton
		Retrospective application for Listed Building Consent for the replacement of window to front elevation
		Application pending, no objections raised.

		Coles Yard - OL/TH/20/0335 - 116 Monkton Street
In order to address the earlier comments from Mr Smith during item 36/20-21 Cllr Brown summarised the position of the Coles Yard planning application.  The Parish Council have recently been in receipt of a number of emails from Mr Smith which had been circulated and discussed accordingly.

Mr Smith feels strongly that the Parish Council have acting improperly for the reasons detailed below:
1	Allowing Mr Jonathan Cole to speak at last meeting
2	Supporting the 20 retirement flats
3	Asking Cllr Reece Pugh to call the app in 
4	Changing our position regarding the application

Mr Smith produced a leaflet and questionnaire regarding this application, which has been circulated to both Seamark Close residents and subsequently the entire village.

In response to Mr Smith’s concerns, Cllr Brown clarified the following points:

1	All Parish Council meetings have provision for people to speak and are permitted to invite someone to speak on a particular agenda item if they choose.  Therefore, the suggestion that the Parish Council have acted improperly in allowing Mr Cole to speak at last meeting is incorrect.

2	The Community Consultation by the Cole’s Architects demonstrated huge -84% -  support for the concept of retirement flats.  In addition, in the development stage of the latest Local Plan, TDC undertook a housing need survey. Results of this showed Retirement flats and starter homes were seen by villagers as top of the list in terms of housing need in Monkton.  For these reasons the Parish Council were keen to support the flats in this development.
The comments made to TDC by the Parish Council, supported both the principal of the flats, but also the objections from resident’s of Seamark Close regarding the potential overlooking that could result and offered the suggestion that perhaps the retirement block could be single storey.  Following this, it is noted that the plans have been modified to mitigate overlooking, and potentially reduce roof height, however, Mr Cole advised the last Parish Council meeting, that reducing the block to single storey - and thus the number of retirement flats to 10 - was not an option as 20 is the minimum required for care and management support services. 
On the basis of the considerable support for retirement flats, the amendments made to the plans to mitigate overlooking, plus the fact that the block itself appears to satisfy regulations in terms of height and proximity, the Parish Council agreed objections to the building had been satisfied as far as they reasonably could be. 

3	The calling in of a planning application is standard practice with larger scale developments and is the means by which the Developers, Parish Council’s and other speakers can directly address the Planning Committee. Nearly every large development in Monkton has been called in in recent years.  There is nothing improper in doing this and to suggest otherwise is wrong. 

4	Monkton Parish Council have supported development on this site from the onset and this position has not changed. In responding to this application to TDC, the Parish Council fully and accurately represented all the issues villagers raised during the consultation period which closed at the end April. This included all of the concerns expressed by Seamark Close residents about proximity, height, overlooking etc at that time.
To suggest the Parish Council have position is again, incorrect.

Cllrs are concerned by the many inaccuracies and misleading statements in the leaflet produced by Mr Smith which guides objection to be based on invalid and non planning grounds.

Specifically:
-   Monkton Parish Council have not – as stated - changed its position in supporting the application; 
-   it is understood that the proposed garden sizes, building heights and proximity to existing buildings are all well within planning policy guidelines; this being the case, it is considered issues of overlooking are obviated. The leaflet indicates otherwise.
-   the proposed road scheme and parking arrangements have been agreed by KCC Highways; the scheme meets criteria; so the grounds suggested in the leaflet are unfortunately no longer valid
-   Heyhill (the 49 houses development) was turned down on the basis of the development being outside village confines, contrary to planning policy and not, as the leaflet says, due to pressure on local services, and other references to infractructure inadequacies
-   unfortunately as a survey it is of limited value, in that of the 3 options put forward in relation to the planning app, only one actually exists

Option1 – agree to the scheme is ONLY valid option.
Option 2 – no development is not valid, as site has development consent
Option 3  - single story flats and bungalows behind Seamark … this option is not offered in the plans or by the developer, which therefore makes it invalid. 

It is appreciated a lot of effort has gone into this leaflet campaign.  The Parish Council always try to support planning objections however, the inaccuracies expressed by Mr Smith leave the Parish Council unable to support this Questionnaire and it’s results on this occasion.  The significant opposition from Seamark Close residents has been acknowledged, and these concerns have been raised with TDC appropriately.    

The Parish Council are only able to support objections based on official planning grounds –not on personal feelings or what residents may or may not prefer to see.
They are a Consultee Body in the planning process and have no powers; they can not make decisions about any aspect of an application and can only offer suggestions.
The role of the Parish Council is to convey a collective local view and identify any relevant local issues.

To conclude, the fact that this site has planning consent, it is the view of the Parish Council that the Coles are trying to offer housing to suit village need, and to mitigate as far as possible the impact of their development on Seamark Close residents in particular. The development has wide support in the village and the Parish Council regrets that it is unable to lend support to Mr Smith’s campaign.
		

41/20-21	INDIVIDUAL REPORTS
a)  County Councillor – Received following item 35/20-21.

b)  District Councillor – Cllr Pugh confirmed he had requested a site visit to Seamark Close by the Planning Officer at TDC which had subsequently been carried out, however, details of the visit were unclear and Cllr Pugh would continue to follow this up.
Details regarding an eco-roof bus shelter had been shared with a neighbouring Parish Council.  It is an initiative that Highham Parish Council had taken advantage of and others were encouraged to introduce a similar scheme where possible.
The feasibility study for Ramsgate Port has extended the deadline for comments until 18th December, resident’s were encouraged to submit comments.
The responsibility for housing stock has been returned to TDC from 1st October, returning staff and management of leased council housing to the District Council.
Cllr Davina Ransom was congratulated for the tree planting project in the village and offered assistance if required. TDC have now introduced an Isle of Thanet Trees and Woods Initiative which could be contacted via Cllr Pugh.

Cllr Roper advised that the budget for the forthcoming year was now balanced.
Training for TDC Officers had been carried out regarding the changes in the planning processes.
Opposition towards the proposal for Operation Brock at Manston Airport was expressed by TDC.  Potentially from 1st Jan a maximum of 4000 trucks could be parked at any one time. Concern regarding the impact on the traffic on the Thanet Way was raised along with the possible increase in transmission of covid-19.
		
		c)  Cllr D Ransom reported that the trees were successfully planted.  Claire Skinner was thanked for 		the tree bark which had been generously donated from Wickes.	Four Oak trees had also been 			donated and name tags were being organised.						Action GB
		It was suggested that Electric vehicle charging points were given consideration for a future project.
		Information from the KALC AGM included an increase in membership fees, a Rural Agenda meeting 		between various rural stakeholders was being organised.  A fire hydrant initiative and the Community 		Awards Scheme was also to be considered.  Swale Council put forward a proposal to Government 		that fast food outlets print the registration number of each vehicle on the packaging to aid the 			prosecution of litterers.

		PCSO Adrian Butterworth was welcomed and introduced to the meeting.
		He confirmed the crime rate was low in Monkton, however, a distraction burglary had taken place in 		Seamark Close, resident’s were reminded to be vigilant.  Hare coursing and lamping remained a 			problem and should be reported using 999, offenders should not be approached.

42/20-21	RECREATION GROUND
a) Cllr Bennett confirmed he had approached the engineer regarding the repairs to the swings and was awaiting his report.  The handyman for Minster Parish Council would be contacted regarding the woodwork repairs.									Action SB
					
b) It was discussed and agreed to contact Playdale for an initial survey and quote for new equipment in the play area.  A site visit was suggested for January.

c) The planting of the sapling trees at the Recreation Ground was approved.  This was proposed by Cllr Brown and Seconded by Cllr D Ransom.

43/20-21	HIGHWAYS  
a) Cllr Beavis confirmed the damaged street light and road sign at Collards Close had been repaired.  The flytipping had been cleared and a request had been made for the road sweeper to attend and sweep the leaves at the closed end of Monkton Street.
The damage to footpath EE42 has been reported to the Public Rights of Way Officer.

		b) Cllr Brown advised that the drains had been investigated by CCTV, the results of the examination 		would be confirmed by KCC in due course.
		
		c) Due to technical issues, Cllr Brown was unable to attend the Highways Seminar, however, the 			presentation had been circulated to all Councils direct by KCC.

44/20-21	POLICIES
		The Training Policy / Media & Comms Policy / Health & Safety Policy / FOI Policy/ Complaints Policy 		had been circulated prior to the meeting.  All were reviewed and subsequently approved by the Parish 		Council.  This was proposed by Cllr Brown and seconded by Cllr Bennett.



[bookmark: _GoBack]			The meeting was closed by the Chairman at 8:25pm.

                       Signed………………………………      Date………………………..
                       Signed………………………………      Date………………………..
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